SHREWSBURY TOWN COUNCIL
Recreation & Leisure Committee

Held in the Guildhall, Frankwell Quay, Shrewsbury

At 6.00pm on Wednesday 04 April 2018
PRESENT – Councillors I Jones (Substitute Chair), N Green, Ms J Mackenzie, A Mosley, Mrs P Moseley (substitute for K Pardy), K Roberts, Mrs R Wall and D Vasmer.
IN ATTENDANCE – Helen Ball (Town Clerk), Gary Farmer (Operations Manager), Stuart Farmer (Projects Officer), Mike Cox (Outdoor Recreation & Asset Manager) and Carol Pullen for Rebecca Oliver (Committee Clerk).
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE – Councillor K Pardy.
55/17
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST (PECUNIARY & NON-PECUNIARY) IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE CODE OF CONDUCT
	Shropshire Councillors
	· Those twin-hatted members declared a personal interest in any matters relating to the Town Council’s relationship with Shropshire Council.

	Councillor N Green
	· Declared a personal interest in Agenda Item 6 – Markets as his fiancé is on the waiting list for a stall

· Declared a personal interest in Agenda Item 13 – Shropshire Playing Fields Association as he is the SC representative on the Board

	Councillor P Moseley
	· Declared a personal interest in Agenda Item 13 – Shropshire Playing Fields Association as she is the Town Council representative on the Board


56/17
MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING

The minutes of the Recreation & Leisure Committee meeting held on 07 February 2018 were submitted as circulated and read.
RESOLVED:

That the minutes of the Recreation & Leisure Committee meeting held on
07 February 2018 be approved and signed as a correct record.

57/17
MATTERS ARISING

Ref: Min 45.17 Phased Replacement of Lights to LED – Following on from the meeting the Town Clerk and Projects Officer had with Jason Hughes from Shropshire Council, it was recognised that access to the plotter software was needed to enable work to continue on plotting all Town Council assets.  The Town Clerk and Projects Officer will be meeting with Simon Eastwood from Shropshire Council on 18 April for a demonstration of the software.
Councillor Jones asked how street lamp failures are currently reported.  The Town Clerk advised that when a report is received, it can be established from the current mapping system whether the lamp belongs to the Town Council or Shropshire Council.  If it is a Town Council lamp the job is then logged with the Town Council’s contractors with an aim to replace within one week. If it is a Shropshire Council lamp, staff liaise with the street lighting team at Shropshire Council. They have a 21 day turn-around but as they are currently in the process of handing over the contract from Ringway to Kier there may be a delay on this timescale.
58/17
QUARRY
58.1
Quarry Events 2018
The Outdoor Recreation & Asset Manager circulated the list of Events for 2018.  He reported that with current flood warnings in place consideration had been given to the location of the Spring Fun Fair with a move around of some elements.  Nat West Bank had sought permission to film an internal training video in a nice location so would be filming in the Quarry on Friday 5 April.  It was hoped that this would be good publicity for the Quarry.

Shropshire Council was hoping to do tri golf sessions in the Quarry on a couple of Saturdays in July.  They would be using soft balls and matting so there should be no damage to Quarry and the hope is that promoting golf will see increased usage at the Golf Course.  They will also be offering a couple of tri sessions at the Golf Course.
58.2
Major Variation Application for the Quarry Events Licence

The Outdoor Recreation & Asset Manager reported that Shropshire Horticultural Society had agreed to reimburse the cost of the application and the variation would now be applied for.
58.3
Installation of Trial Solar Light

The Projects Officer reported that the trial light had now been installed and the company had been on site monitoring the data.  It had been turned down to 2 ½ watts luminescence. With no sunlight the battery would last 17 days. The sensitivity had been altered on the panel to enable it to come on earlier and gradually go on and off.  Whilst the Project Officer had been on site positive comments had been received by passing members of the public.

It was reiterated that this column is a trial and not the final design.  The trial light is on a silver column but the permanent columns would be black with a dark grey head.
Members asked if the lamps were floodproof.

The Projects Officer explained that there are two access panels on the column.  Currently the mechanism is on the lower level to enable easier access to make alterations during the trial but the permanent mechanisms will be at the higher level to avoid any danger of floodwater.

RESOLVED:

That the update be noted and work continue

59/17
MARKETS
The Outdoor Recreation & Assets Manager reported a 100% occupancy of the market with five traders on the waiting list for a full day.  In addition five existing traders have requested more trading hours or larger stalls.
The next late night opening is Saturday 7 April, with more evenings planned throughout the year. 
60/17
RECREATION GROUND & OPEN SPACE MATTERS 


60.1
County Ground
The Town Clerk had met with ETC Architects commissioned to develop the plans for upgrading and improving the pavilion facilities.  They had advised some minor changes to the planned layout.
As part of this report, any trees identified for removal would be replaced within the boundary of the recreation ground.
Councillor Mosley asked if a Memorandum of Understanding had been developed with the Club for the use of the facilities.

The Town Clerk advised that it was too early to do this so it would follow at a later date.


60.2
Monkmoor Recreation Ground
It was reported that one of the floodlights had fallen in the recent winds.  All the lights have since been inspected and metal fatigue tested and found to be in poor condition.  They have been made safe as far as is possible but will require replacing.  A further report is required over upgrading these lights and at the same time replacing the artificial rubber crumb surface, which is nearing the end of its life expectancy.

60.3
Monkmoor Recreation Ground

The Town Clerk reported on a meeting she and the Outdoor Recreation & Asset Manager had with Shrewsbury Up and Comers. The club had been looking to develop the tennis courts at the back of Shirehall.  This was no longer possible as Shropshire Council want the area for car parking. The club had requested help in finding an alternative location to develop a 3G facility for use by their growing club which now had 25 teams ranging from U6s to U18s. A number of alternative options had been considered at Monkmoor Recreation Ground including the old tennis courts and the site of the old skate ramps.  The old skate park area is slightly smaller than the tennis courts.  The club have been asked to look at costings for an artificial pitch on the old tennis courts, an artificial pitch on the old stake park and at the same time the company be asked to cost for replacing the existing synthetic pitch, which is wearing out.

It was felt that having a resident club on site would be beneficial particularly during weekends when the facility is not normally staffed. Further details would be presented to Committee once costings had been sourced
60.4
Dark Lane Recreation Ground

The Operations Manager presented details of a new play area to be installed at the recreation ground. The project had been funded by an offsite developer contribution of £30,000.  Councillor Fraser had been involved in selecting the winning tender for the refurbishment. Ray Parry Playgrounds had been successful.
61/17
COUNTRYSIDE MATTERS

61.1
Monkmoor Meadows
Following on from discussions at Full Council, the masterplan was circulated.  A discussion took place over the costings and the possible Town Council contribution towards this project and this will be reported in more detail to the Finance & General Purposes Committee.  Concerns have been expressed about any associated funding conditions as part of the grant application.  Officers were seeking further clarification from Shropshire Wildlife Trust.

Councillor Mosley asked how much cost there would be to maintain over and above the current maintenance.


The Town Clerk advised it would be manageable within the same workforce and machinery but may require more man hours.  She would ask the Countryside & Green Space Team Leader to cost this out.

RECOMMENDED:
That a sum of £20k be allocated as match funding to an ERDF bid

61.2
Barge Gutter

The Town Clerk reported that she had spoken with Pooks and an offer had been made. A response to the offer was awaited.
62/17
SHREWSBURY FISHERIES
The Town Clerk reported that the 5-year Fisheries Licence was due for renewal in June 2018 and the existing Licensee (Shropshire Angling Federation under the auspices of Shrewsbury Angling Management Committee) did not wish to be reconsidered for extending their licence.
The Town Clerk & Outdoor Recreation & Assets Manager had presented Invitation to Quote documentation at the last meeting.  These were duly approved and the process of advertising the Invitation began.

The Process attracted significant attention both locally and nationally amongst the Fishing scene with a number of clubs expressing interests in certain fisheries but not necessarily all, which would leave the Council with those less profitable fisheries and the problems of running different areas at different levels of operation.

By the closing date it was evident that no one organisation could meet the necessary criteria and exposed the Town Council to the risk of running sub-standard Fisheries.

Officers have subsequently spoken to key individuals in the local fishing scene to ascertain whether the Town Council could take a more active management of the Fisheries but still retain some of the local self-management and autonomy.  

The key areas for managing the Fisheries are:

· Managing the Ticket Printing Distribution and Purchase

· Managing the land adjacent to the fishing pegs and the pegs themselves

· Bailiffing the waters

The Licence in effects runs half way through the current fishing season, with annual tickets running the Jan-Dec calendar.  Any tickets therefore sold in the current Licence will still remain valid under any new arrangement.

Council was asked to consider a part in-house arrangement, which would see the following:

Ahead of the Expiry of the Current Licence

Brand of the Fisheries to be “Shrewsbury Town Fisheries”
Signage to reflect the new branding with up to date contact details

Noticeboards siting in key locations

Website development

Liaison with existing Bailiffs and provision of inform/ID

Ascertain financial arrangements for the closure of the existing licence and any money to be returned to the Town Council

Ascertain the stock for Tickets for use throughout the remainder of the season

Upon Expiry of the Current Licence

Prepare new permit books or 1 January 2019 onwards

Investigate new rules for use from 1 January 2019 onwards

Develop a transparent discipline and appeal process

Organise a public meeting for September to set the fees for 1 January 2019 onwards

Review all fisheries with a view to developing a maintenance programme involving all key stakeholders including anglers, Town Council, Shropshire Council, Environment Agency & Shropshire Wildlife Trust

Explore with existing clubs more localised management arrangements for certain areas
RESOLVED:
1. That the Town Clerk’s report be noted

2. That Officers be given delegated authority to consider more ‘in house’ management of the Fisheries
63/17
TEAM SHREWSBURY
The Operations Manager reported on the work of Team Shrewsbury.  There was a growing number of rough sleepers in the Town Centre and partnership work was ongoing to try and resolve this.  There had been anti-social behaviour taking place in public toilets which necessitated the need to close the toilets until they had been thoroughly cleaned.  Sharps boxes had recently been broken into.

Councillor Green had been contacted by residents with concerns particularly over drug taking and rough sleeping and he had taken the matter of street cleansing up with Shropshire Council.
The Town Clerk reported on the positive working with other partners.  The Alternative Giving boxes average £35 a week and there have been some individual stories of those who had been helped as a result of this but there continued to be a problem with public giving money directly to individuals.

Members discussed possible ways to address the issues and suggested more close working with the Homeless Outreach Street TriageTeam.

64/17
SHREWSBURY IN BLOOM
Regional judging would take place on 31 July with the date for national judging to be announced later this month.  The portfolio is underway and the same judging route and portfolio will be used for both regional and national judging.  Planting is underway and other projects have been planned. There will be an open evening at Weeping Cross on 23 May and this has been advertised in the local press.
The BBC Britain in Bloom programme filmed last year begins on 16 April and focuses on fifteen different communities as they prepare to enter the prestigious annual floral competition.  Each episode tells the story of one community’s first preparations for Bloom through to judging day.  Shrewsbury’s feature is due to be aired on 18 April on BBC2 at 6.30 pm.
65/17
COMMUTED SUMS


Developer Discussions/Negotiations update

65.1
Radbrook College Site – A sum of £60K was allocated at planning stage  to update play facilities in the vicinity.  This has not yet been received.
65.2
Copthorne Barracks Play and Open Space – A sum of £115k has been allocated to improve open space at Frankwell Community Ground with £10,000 for improvements to Silks Meadow and £20,498 for improvements to Copthorne Park.  Funds were awaited.
65.3
Riverside Meadow s106 agreement – Public Access agreements were agreed to allow for the granting of a Public Right of Way from Abbey Gardens to Castlewalk Recreation Ground.  Officers remained concerned about ponding on the tarmaced path through the site.  Details of the specification of the construction of a path from the railway line to the Castlewalk footpath was discussed.  Currently there was a 6 week lead time for construction.  This however was dependent on improvements to ground conditions.  Works to the play area had already been completed and the £25k commuted sum was awaited.
65.4
Shelton Hospital Land Transfer – Works to the area are still awaited ahead of formal adoption.
65.5
Barratt Homes - Hanwood Road Land Transfer – The necessary transfer forms had been signed and sealed. An invoice for the full sum had been issued.
65.6
Shrewsbury South Sustainable Urban Extension – Planning Committee had submitted objections to the lack of open space within the Bellway section of the development site.  No further discussions had taken place with LIH.
65.7
Ingleby Way – The land is awaiting transfer and is with solicitors.
65.8
 Holgate Drive – The land is awaiting transfer and is with solicitors
65.9
Belvidere Paddocks – The land is awaiting transfer and is with solicitors
65.10
Arlington Way – Staff had met developers on site to approve snagging works.  Solicitors have been instructed to commence transfer. 
65.11
Sweetlake – £125k had been allocated from CIL Local to construct a play facility.  There was also an agreement for the adoption of open space upon receipt of a £72,103 commuted sum.  The development had triggered the need to construct the play area, but the CIL payments received (as it is to be paid in instalments throughout the term of construction) was not sufficient to pay for the play area construction.  The Operations Manager was discussing the matter with planners
65.12
Shrewsbury Town Football Club – £60k commuted sum had been allocated to the improvement of community football facilities at Radbrook Recreation Ground in lieu of the release of the covenant to make way for the construction of LIDL.  Recent quotes for levelling were between £90k - £140k. Members were asked to prioritise this area in future discussions about Neighbourhood Plan funding.
Councillor Moseley left the meeting during this item.

Having declared an interest in the Shropshire Playing fields Association Councillor Green left the meeting

66.17
SHROPSHIRE PLAYING FIELDS ASSOCIATION

Members considered a request from Shropshire Playing Fields Association for a contribution of £30-£50 towards enabling them to continue achieving their aims and objectives.  Formerly they received funding each year from the 6 District Councils but they relied on support from Parish and Town Councils since local government reorganisation.
Members felt they needed more clarification on the aims and objectives of Shropshire Playing Fields Association and its work and benefit in Shrewsbury before making a decision.

RESOLVED: That the Town Clerk seek further information from Shropshire Playing Fields Association.
